
“NIRB has failed us” 
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The Baker Lake Hunters and Trappers Organization (HTO) appeared before 
the Nunavut Impact Review Board (NIRB)’s EIS Guidelines (for the 
proposed Kiggavik uranium mine) Development Workshop this afternoon. 
 
“NIRB has failed us,” HTO Board member Eugene Niviatsiak told the 
workshop. (All quotes are translations.) “You have failed hunters and 
Elders who only speak, read and write Inuktitut.” 
 
Niviatsiak noted that uranium mining was first proposed for the 
Kivalliq region in the late 1980s. “Uranium-related words should have 
been translated a long time ago… at least since 2007” (when the 
Nunavut Planning Commission decided that it had met its obligations 
pursuant to terms 3.5 and 3.6 of the Keewatin Regional Land Use Plan, 
thereby opening the region to possible uranium mining projects), 
Niviatsiak said. 
 
“The environmental review process is now moving forward quite quickly, 
while many hunters and Elders do not understand the process of 
reviewing the proposal,” Niviatsiak continued. “There are many 
companies that want to build mines on our land. We can’t fully grasp 
the concepts that the mining companies and the NIRB use if they are 
not translated into Inuktitut. 
 
HTO Chair Richard Aksawnee then spoke, reinforcing the message that 
Niviatsiak had delivered. 
 
The Inuit Language Authority is now leading a process to develop 
terminology about various forms of radiation and related concepts that 
are needed to understand the issues being discussed. NIRB began asking 
for help in this regard after Nunavummiut Makitagunarningit raised the 
question of translation on November 18, 2011 (see background 
information below). 
 
When the Baker Lake Hunters and Trappers Organization (HTO) wrote NIRB 
on February 27, 2011 requesting “that the Kiggavik review be 
immediately put on hold until a vocabulary can be developed that 
allows the draft guidelines to be translated into the Baker Lake 
dialect of Inuktitut” NIRB faced a choice: do what was in the interest 
of big money (continue with the review process as planned) or do what 
was in the interest of unilingual Inuktitut-speaking hunters and 
Elders in Baker Lake (agree to the HTO request that the Kiggavik 
review be immediately put on hold). NIRB decided to continue with the 
review process as planned, before the terminology development work had 
even been started. 



 
Responding to the report approved by the Baker Lake HTO last night 
(attached) and the statements made by HTO Board members today, a NIRB 
official said that “A response from NIRB will be forthcoming.” 
 
 ----- 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
The following is from section 2 (‘Lack of essential documents 
translated into Inuktitut’) of Nunavummiut Makitagunarningit 
(Makita)’s ‘Comments on the Revised Draft Guidelines for AREVA 
Resources Canada Inc.’s preparation of the Environmental Impact 
Statement (EIS) for the proposed ‘Kiggavik’ Project’ (March 2, 2011): 
 
2. Lack of essential documents translated into Inuktitut 
 
As we noted in our comments on the Draft Guidelines, “Proper community 
consultation is not possible without essential documents being made 
available in Inuktitut. Makita raised this matter with NIRB on 
November 18, 2010, and on November 23rd NIRB stated that it “is 
currently endeavouring to translate … key provisions of the Draft EIS 
Guidelines for the Kiggavik Project, and we will make these documents 
available for information purposes as soon as meaningful translations 
have been completed.”” 
 
In response, NIRB stated: “Submission of a translated EIS Guidelines 
has been delayed due to the technical issues regarding translation.” 
 
On February 27, 2011, the Baker Lake Hunters and Trappers Organization 
(HTO) wrote NIRB requesting “that the Kiggavik review be immediately 
put on hold until a vocabulary can be developed that allows the draft 
guidelines to be translated into the Baker Lake dialect of Inuktitut.” 
 
On March 2, 2011, NIRB responded that it had been unable to do so -- 
but that “suspending the Board’s review of the Kiggavik project 
proposal would not appear to be feasible at this time, given that such 
a delay could prove to be indefinite.” 
 
Makita notes that: 
 
a) Nunavummiut have known since the suspension of the Federal 
Environmental Assessment Review Office (FEARO) review in 1990 that one 
day there would be a second attempt to exploit the Kiggavik uranium 
ore body, with a resulting review process. 
 
b) In the years since its creation NIRB appears to have given no 
thought to the need to develop the terminology required to allow 
unilingual Inuktitut speakers to fully participate in the review of a 



proposed uranium mine. 
 
c) Similarly, neither AREVA Resources nor the Canadian Nuclear Safety 
Commission have sought to develop so much as an English/Inuktitut 
glossary of key terminology. 
 
d) The result is that all unilingual English speakers can participate 
fully in NIRB’s review of a proposed uranium mine located 80 kms from 
the community of Baker Lake, but unilingual Inuktitut speakers in the 
community of Baker Lake cannot. 
 
Makita supports the Baker Lake HTO’s request that the Kiggavik review 
be immediately put on hold until a vocabulary can be developed that 
allows the draft guidelines to be translated into the Baker Lake 
dialect of Inuktitut. 


